Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:8th July 2019

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 pm 

	venue of meeting
	: Millennium Hall

	Type of meeting
	: ORDINARY

	present
	: Adrian butt (AB)

	
	: Haydn Watkins (HW)

	
	: Mark Doherty (MD) 

	
	: julie drury (jd)

	
	: mary perry (MP)

	
	: Nigel Palmer (NP)

	Chaired by
	: Richard winch (Rw)

	in attendance
	: karen   Nightingale (KN)

: Cllr P North (PN TVBC)

	Parishioners
	:0


	

	Apologies:

Mr P Nicoll Cllr K North

Co-option of new Councillor
Nigel Palmer was formally co-opted to the Council following the resignation of Will Hawkins. He was welcomed to the Council meeting by the Chairman.

	Register of Interest:
None declared.

Clerk to issue relevant paperwork to NP

	Urgent Matters:

None raised.

	Minutes of meeting 13th May agreed and signed. 

	Public Participation: 

None
Matters Arising:

The School payment of £400 per year towards the cost of maintaining the car park was suspended.

The areas of grass that HCC are responsible for cutting had been cut today.

Carter Jonas have received instructions to register the land at the Burydene on the PC’s behalf.

Parking at the bottom of The Dell. Chair had contacted all householders in The Dell to gauge how they would feel about double yellow lines being instated. All but 2 households had responded and agreed there is an issue but there was concern raised about setting a precedent if such a scheme was to go ahead.  According to the Highway Code cars should not park less than 10m from a junction, however this is not law.  Chair will contact HCC once more.

A recent open meeting to share initiatives that are being taken with regards to flood mitigation had taken place. Clearly some action is being taken with regard to moving water onto the Burydene but this will not really solve the problem and will not help householders along the main road.

Highways Update
The moving of the 30mph sign near the S bend is not a simple process as what is actually being requested is a change of speed limit. The parishioner who was injured as a result of a car travelling at speed on the derestricted section is required to write a report which will help the process. Chair to follow up.

The large pothole near Church Cottage has been reported. Potholes on the road by The Manor have been filled.

There is a very deep hole appeared on the pavement behind The Old Forge. This could cause a very serious injury to anyone falling down it or tripping on it especially in the dark. Photos to be sent to Chairman.

The railings along the culvert in Upton have been damaged by a driver driving into them and need to be replaced.

Flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill continues to be a problem. In lieu of any engineering work being undertaken, could a flood warning sign at least be installed? PN TVBC to investigate.

PFA Update
John Hale has agreed to take on the maintenance role for the PFA committee. He is currently undertaking a report of all areas of concern and the remedial action required. The annual ROSPA report has been received and the main area of concern is the steps to the slide. Chair to distribute a copy of the report to all members.
Correspondence

A letter of thanks had been received from David Sullivan in response to our good wishes upon his retirement.

A notice regarding a large incinerator  that is proposed to be built near Barton Stacey on the A303 had been given to the Chairman. This is an enormous plant on the scale of Battersea Power Station and is obviously a controversial project.  TVBC will not be the planning authority to decide if this goes ahead. It will be decided by the Planning Inspectorate.  Whilst all agree that incinerating waste is a good thing, the site itself is not. Further investigation into the proposal is required.

	Councillors Reports:

Cllr Perry reported a large number of hedges were overgrown. The recent weather has been conducive to growth but much cutting had actually taken pace today.
Cllr Nicoll reported that some parishioners in Shepherds Rise had been bothered by a drone flying over their gardens. These drones are noisy and their purpose is unclear.  Perhaps a note in FOCUS asking operators to fly only over open space could be helpful. AB to draft.
Cllr Watkins is still trying to get the phone box in VD painted and the light fixed. Cllr Palmer reported that the one in Upton may become a library. He also confirmed that flooding is still an issue on the bend near The Crown.

Cllr Doherty reported that there had been a few instances of bike thefts in the village and that a car had been broken into along Hatchbury Lane. Parishioners are advised to be vigilant and ensure everything is locked up. Cllr Doherty also agreed to ask the landowner if the fireworks could be moved into the field adjacent to the Burydene. 

Cllr Butt reported that the area around Rockmor pond is very overgrown. The PC had cleared it several years ago, Chair to speak to contractor regarding it.

	Planning:

19/01650/TREEN  Fell crab-apple Myrtle Cottage VD No comment

19/01517/CLPN Lawful development certificate application. Car parking extension Myrtle Cottage VD. No comment

An amendment to the application of the stable block at Manor Cottage had not been received by the PC. A neighbour had contacted TVBC regarding it.
19/01379/FULLN  Extend sports pavilion to provide new nursery facility VD. One parishioner has objected to the proposal and had tried to gain support.  Chair to write to TVBC pointing out inaccuracies in letter of objection. All are encouraged to write letters of support in a personal capacity.  The VAT issue is far from simple or agreed. Whilst the PC wishes to use all available methods at its disposal to ensure costs are kept to a minimum it may not be able to do so. The combination of Charitable Trust status and public body status is highly complex and the Council must ensure it is operating entirely legally.  This is an ongoing area of research between all parties involved and will take some time to be resolved. It is hoped the plans will be approved over the summer period. Little Fingers have paid all architect costs to date. Further meetings are to be held with all interested parties and professional bodies who can best advise us.
Finance:

Current balance in Lloyds account: £30750.96

Invoices authorised and cheques raised for: 

Retrospective approval was given Came & Co Insurance £ 1252.08
K Nightingale Q1 salary £569.07

Playsafety ROSPA inspection £86.40
M Knight replacement de-fib pads £77.40
TVBC Non-election expenses £28.80
Scofell Landscapes Grass cutting £ 637.70
Meeting finished: 9.00pm

Date of next meeting: 9th September 2019
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